
September 2, 2025
The Honorable Lori Chavez-DeRemer
Secretary
U.S. Department of Labor
200 Constitution Ave NW
Washington DC, 20210

Re: Proposed Rule on Application of the Fair Labor Standards Act to Domestic Service, RIN
1235-AA51

Dear Secretary Chavez-DeRemer:

We are writing to strongly oppose the proposed rule that would strip away federal minimum wage and 
overtime protections for nearly 4 million home care workers across the country who finally secured this 
right just over a decade ago.1 The proposed rule would jeopardize our nation’s care economy, destabilize
an already underpaid workforce, and harm the more than 9 million older adults and people with 
disabilities who depend on home care workers to continue living in their communities.2 This is not only 
unconscionable and bad policy, but it also diminishes the dignity of home care workers, jeopardizes 
their economic stability, and exacerbates existing challenges to attract and retain workers in this crucial 
and in-demand field. 

Congress extended the protections of the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA)3 to “domestic service” 
employees in 1974.4 However, employees that provided “companionship services” to elderly or disabled
individuals were exempted from the FLSA’s minimum wage and overtime provisions, including those 
employed by third-party employers. Companionship services were defined as care, fellowship, and 
protection. General household work was also allowed, so long as household work did not exceed 20 
percent of working hours.5 In 2013, the Department of Labor narrowed the definition of companionship 
services, stating that the minimum wage and overtime exemptions would only apply to employees who 
spent less than 20 percent of their time providing care, including assisting with activities of daily living, 
that were directly employed by a disabled or elderly individual or their family.6 The Department is now 
proposing to revert to the 1975 regulations, allowing employers, including home health agencies and 
other third-party employers, to pay direct care workers less than minimum wage and deny them 
overtime pay.

1 Application of the Fair Labor Standards Act to Domestic Service, 90 Fed. Reg. 28976 (July 2, 2025) (to be codified at 29 
CFR Part 552).
2 Georgetown University Center for Children and Families. How Medicaid Supports Seniors and People with Disabilities 
and Their Caregivers. Georgetown University Center for Children and Families, 11 Mar. 2025.
3 29 U.S.C.S. § 201 et. seq.
4 Public Law 93-259 § 29(b), 88 Stat. 76 (1974).
5 Application of the Fair Labor Standards Act to Domestic Service, 40 Fed. Reg. 7404 (Feb. 20, 1975)
6 Application of the Fair Labor Standards Act to Domestic Service, 78 Fed. Reg. 60454 (Oct. 1, 2013) (codified at 29 CFR 
552).



Home care workers are a critical part of the direct care workforce and include some direct support 
professionals, home health aides, personal care aides, and certified nursing assistants who provide 
necessary, skilled care and assistance with daily tasks extending far beyond “companionship.” When 
Congress passed the 1974 amendment to the Fair Labor Standards Act, the intention was to exclude 
“elder sitters,” similar to the casual babysitter exemption, not dedicated professionals.7 Home care 
workers are a professional workforce and provide assistance with activities of daily living such as 
bathing, dressing, eating, transferring, and toileting, along with medical tasks including administering 
medications and assessing vital signs.

Providing direct home care is physically and emotionally demanding. The workload is heavy and beset 
with scheduling challenges, inadequate support, and limited training and career advancement prospects.8

Furthermore, long-term care is an essential part of our health care and home and community-based 
services (HCBS) system, allowing individuals to remain in their homes and communities rather than in 
institutional settings. Care workers empower family members, particularly women, to participate or 
remain in the workforce while elderly or disabled family members receive care..

Despite the enormous contributions of home care workers and the advances made by the 2013 rule, 
home care workers remain among the country’s lowest-paid workers with limited access to workplace 
benefits and protections. Direct care workers’ median wages are lower than all other occupations with 
similar or lower entry-level requirements in all 50 states plus the District of Columbia, which has led to 
a crisis in attracting and retaining workers to provide these critical services.9 As noted in the Notice of 
Proposed Rulemaking, the Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS) projects demand for this workforce will 
increase by more than 20 percent in the next decade due to the aging of the U.S. population and the 
correlating need for care.10

Given the recently passed one trillion dollars in cuts to Medicaid in H.R. 1 and years-long wait times for
home-based care, we are deeply concerned about how this rule would impact access to care by 
potentially creating greater protections for workers in facility settings than those providing HCBS.11,12 
This is a move in the wrong direction because states are obligated under the Americans with Disabilities
Act to provide services in the most integrated setting that will meet a disabled person’s needs.13 ,14 This 
obligation has led to an increase in demand for HCBS and a decrease in demand for institutional care. 
Revoking the 2013 rule will make it harder for workers to remain in the profession and provide 
consistent care.

7 Application of the Fair Labor Standards Act to Domestic Service 78 FR 60454 (Oct. 01, 2013).
8 PHI National, Understanding the Direct Care Workforce,  https://www.phinational.org/policy-research/key-facts-faq/ (last 
visited August 13, 2025). 
9 Id.
10 Bureau of Labor Statistics, U.S. Department of Labor, Occupational Outlook Handbook, Fastest Growing Occupations, 
https://www.bls.gov/ooh/fastest-growing.htm (last viewed Aug. 19, 2025)
11 One Big Beautiful Bill Act, Pub. Law No. 119-21 (2025).
12 Alice Burns, Abby Wolk, Molly O’Malley Watts, Maiss Mohamed, and Maria T. Peña, A Look at Waiting Lists for 
Medicaid Home- and Community-Based Services from 2016 to 2024 (Oct. 31, 2024), https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-
brief/a-look-at-waiting-lists-for-medicaid-home-and-community-based-services-from-2016-to-2024/.
13 42 U.S.C. § 12132
14 Olmstead v. L. C. by Zimring, 527 U.S. 581, 119 S. Ct. 2176 (1999).

https://www.phinational.org/policy-research/key-facts-faq/
https://plus.lexis.com/document/documentlink?pdmfid=1530671&pddocrequestkey=b14d9853-569c-4219-ac03-8b89c4e39c45&pddocfullpath=%2Fshared%2Fdocument%2Fcases%2Furn%3AcontentItem%3A3WSC-9XD0-004B-Y01R-00000-00&pdpinpoint=PAGE_593_1100&prid=cfa07af6-f197-42ed-86e3-b30c4acd57ed&crid=780b45e0-aa7a-4b16-b435-e014e3f65479
https://www.kff.org/person/maiss-mohamed/
https://www.kff.org/person/abby-wolk/
https://www.kff.org/person/alice-burns/


Moreover, we are deeply concerned about the process through which this rule change has been rolled 
out. The issuance of FAB 2025-4, Home Care Enforcement Guidance, on July 25 suspends enforcement 
of the 2013 rule, discontinues any open investigations, and bars investigation or enforcement actions 
against home care agencies.15 This could have immediate impacts on home care workers’ livelihoods 
without offering prior notice. The Department should not cease enforcement of the 2013 rule before 
workers have the opportunity to submit comments through the rulemaking process.

Excluding the care workforce, which is overwhelmingly made up of women of color and immigrants, 
from the same basic labor protections that cover the vast majority of U.S. workers is unconscionable, 
especially given the historic devaluation of this work stemming from the legacy of slavery and the Jim 
Crow era. Currently, two in five direct care workers live at or near poverty, and nearly half are forced to 
rely on government assistance to make ends meet.16 Denying care workers basic labor protections and 
allowing them to be paid subminimum wages below $7.25 per hour devalues their essential work and 
undermines the care sector and care workers’ contributions to our society, economy, and communities.

If this rule goes into effect, it will cause lasting harm to our care workforce and leave many families 
without the services they rely on to work, go to school, and care for their loved ones. Additionally, it 
will harm an already strained workforce and exacerbate the critical shortage of direct care workers, a 
shortage that is expected to worsen as the need for long term care grows over the next decade.17 We urge
you to withdraw this proposed rule, immediately resume enforcement of the 2013 rule, and instead 
refocus your efforts to improve the wages and conditions of the home care workforce.

Sincerely,

Pramila Jayapal
Member of Congress

Mark Pocan
Member of Congress

Henry C. "Hank" Johnson, Jr.
Member of Congress

15 United States Department of Labor -- Wage and Hour Division. (July 25, 2025). Home Care Enforcement Guidance (Field 
Assistance Bulletin No. 2025-4).
16 PHI National, Caring for the Future The Power and Potential of America’s Direct Care Workforce   
https://www.phinational.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/Caring-for-the-Future-2021-PHI.pdf (last visited Aug. 13, 2025).
17 Id.

https://www.phinational.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/Caring-for-the-Future-2021-PHI.pdf


Delia C. Ramirez
Member of Congress

Danny K. Davis
Member of Congress

Maxine Waters
Member of Congress

Cleo Fields
Member of Congress

LaMonica McIver
Member of Congress

Eleanor Holmes Norton
Member of Congress

Emanuel Cleaver, II
Member of Congress

Ro Khanna
Member of Congress

Lateefah Simon
Member of Congress

Gwen S. Moore
Member of Congress

Jesús G. "Chuy" García
Member of Congress

Kristen McDonald Rivet
Member of Congress



Ilhan Omar
Member of Congress

Nikema Williams
Member of Congress

Ayanna Pressley
Member of Congress

Sarah McBride
Member of Congress

Jerrold Nadler
Member of Congress

Val Hoyle
Member of Congress

Summer L. Lee
Member of Congress

Shontel M. Brown
Member of Congress

Veronica Escobar
Member of Congress

Nikki Budzinski
Member of Congress

Chris Deluzio
Member of Congress

Rashida Tlaib
Member of Congress



Judy Chu
Member of Congress

Marilyn Strickland
Member of Congress

Becca Balint
Member of Congress

Dave Min
Member of Congress

Maxine Dexter
Member of Congress

Donald S. Beyer Jr.
Member of Congress

Suzanne Bonamici
Member of Congress

Jennifer L. McClellan
Member of Congress

Yassamin Ansari
Member of Congress

Frederica S. Wilson
Member of Congress

James P. McGovern
Member of Congress

Bennie G. Thompson
Member of Congress



Jill Tokuda
Member of Congress

Nydia M. Velázquez
Member of Congress

Kevin Mullin
Member of Congress

Marc A. Veasey
Member of Congress

Greg Casar
Member of Congress

Debbie Dingell
Member of Congress

Mike Thompson
Member of Congress

Shri Thanedar
Member of Congress

Jahana Hayes
Member of Congress

Sylvia R. Garcia
Member of Congress

Mark Takano
Member of Congress

Chellie Pingree
Member of Congress



Andrea Salinas
Member of Congress

Jan Schakowsky
Member of Congress

Lucy McBath
Member of Congress

John Garamendi
Member of Congress

Zoe Lofgren
Member of Congress

Alma S. Adams, Ph.D.
Member of Congress

Raja Krishnamoorthi
Member of Congress

Debbie Wasserman Schultz
Member of Congress

Melanie Stansbury
Member of Congress

Sara Jacobs
Member of Congress

Rick Larsen
Member of Congress

Stephen F. Lynch
Member of Congress



Adam Smith
Member of Congress

Robin L. Kelly
Member of Congress

John B. Larson
Member of Congress

Emily Randall
Member of Congress

Dan Goldman 
Member of Congress

Joaquin Castro
Member of Congress

Bonnie Watson Coleman
Member of Congress

Frank J. Mrvan
Member of Congress

Dwight Evans
Member of Congress

John W. Mannion
Member of Congress

Julie Johnson
Member of Congress

Derek T. Tran
Member of Congress



Julia Brownley
Member of Congress

Brittany Pettersen
Member of Congress

Yvette D. Clarke
Member of Congress

Ritchie Torres
Member of Congress

Teresa Leger Fernández
Member of Congress

Eric Swalwell
Member of Congress

William R. Keating
Member of Congress

Jasmine Crockett
Member of Congress

Mary Gay Scanlon
Member of Congress

Paul Tonko
Member of Congress

Sheila Cherfilus-McCormick
Member of Congress

Susie Lee
Member of Congress



David Scott
Member of Congress

Seth Magaziner
Member of Congress

Joe Courtney
Member of Congress

Sean Casten
Member of Congress

Norma J. Torres
Member of Congress

Robert C. "Bobby" Scott
Member of Congress

Juan Vargas
Member of Congress

Mark DeSaulnier
Member of Congress

Steve Cohen
Member of Congress

Gabe Amo
Member of Congress

Steven Horsford
Member of Congress

Laura Friedman
Member of Congress



Brendan F. Boyle
Member of Congress

Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez
Member of Congress

Kelly Morrison
Member of Congress

Jared Huffman
Member of Congress


